TOWN COUNCIL MEETING
September 17, 2012

 I.  CALL TO ORDER
The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack.
II.  ROLL CALL
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Town Council members absent:

William Murphy

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator 
Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III.  AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

None.
IV.  COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance. None.
V.  CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the consent Agenda need not be removed for single simple clarification or correction of typographical errors. Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) Adoption of Council Minutes 1) September 4, 2012 (regular meeting) and B) Bills and Payroll. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:

A) Adoption of Council minutes:

2)        September 4, 2012 (executive session)

C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:
1) Jamestown Conservation Commission (05/08/2012)

2) Jamestown Conservation Commission (07/12/2012)

3) Jamestown Conservation Commission (08/16/2012)

D) CRMC Notices

1) 
September 2012 Calendar

E)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

A) Adoption of Council Minutes 

1) September 4, 2012 (regular meeting). Councilor Winsor commented on Page 5 of 11 “She is happy with a Resolution . . .” should state “Councilor Winsor is happy . . .” for clarity. Councilor Winsor noted she brought up the email sent to Town Council Members from the person with a lifetime of conservation experience regarding the naming of the West Trail as a valid concern (former Conservation Commission Chair Chris Powell). 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda Item A) Council Minutes 1) September 4, 2012 (regular meeting). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
B) Bills and Payroll. Councilor Winsor questioned Bill Sheet Page 2 Police Protection Line 11000.746, Dell Computer-EMA Reimbursement grant for computer for $1,184.50 and where the funding goes when received. Town Administrator Keiser stated the reimbursement goes into the General Fund and at the end of the year is classified as Miscellaneous Revenue. Councilor Winsor questioned Bill Sheet Page 4 Public Buildings Line 70490.101, System 4–Cleaning of Rec. Center and Dutch Harbor Restrooms for $2,420.00. Town Administrator Keiser clarified this charge is for the entire summer. 

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda Item B) Bills and Payroll. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
VI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in to Executive Session to discuss the following items:  

A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5 (a) Subsection (5) real estate (access through town-owned property at Plat 11 Lot 39 to Plat 11 Lot 38, in lieu of Battery Lane extension) There is no Executive Session this evening.
VII.  COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, 
COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS AND REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Sakonnet River Bridge Tolls. Town Administrator Keiser stated he looked into the Sakonnet Bridge toll further as requested by the Council at the September 4th meeting and spoke with RI Turnpike and Bridge Authority (RITBA) Executive Director Buddy Croft regarding status of toll proposals currently under debate. There is a need for $9,000,000 in new revenue to cover capital expenditures for the Newport Pell Bridge, Sakonnet River Bridge, Mount Hope Bridge and Jamestown Bridge. The Legislature is considering transferring the Jamestown Bridge to the RITBA. Without raising tolls RITBA professes they cannot take on any additional tasks. Currently there is no revenue source for bridge repairs and without a toll for the Sakonnet Bridge, tolls on the Newport Bridge will be increased from $. 83 to $1.00 per trip for EZ Pass users and from $4.00 to $5.00 per trip for non-EZ Pass users. RITBA suggested that any action via a Resolution in opposition to increased tolls on the Sakonnet Bridge could have adverse consequences on Newport Bridge tolls. 
President Schnack asked if a new revenue stream was found for the tunnel project, which was supposed to be built without a charge. The Toll Plaza project cost $4,000,000 and the tunnel portion must now be paid by the RITBA. The tunnel was constructed to protect toll takers while traveling from one side to the other across the speed lane. This Council will not take any action. Councilor Winsor stated it is good to follow the issue, and it is doesn’t need to be decided right now. Vice President Bowen asked if Mr. Croft knew the timing on the transfer of the Jamestown Bridge to RITBA. Mr. Keiser stated it was pending. Both RITBA and RIDOT are in favor of the transfer, but there is no Agreement in place. The Legislature is in favor of the transfer, which is contingent upon funding.
2) Stray kitten rabies. Mr. Keiser reported it was discovered last week that a kitten picked up at Fort Wetherill by Animal Control Volunteer Barbara Szepatowski and Police Sgt. Karen Catlow had serious medical issues. The feline was treated at Newport Veterinary Hospital, given a clean bill of health, and adopted out to a local resident. After some time it exhibited significant symptoms, returned to the Vet, and tested positive for rabies. There is grave concern the kitten may have been part of a colony of cats living at Fort Wetherill. Chief Mello is managing this issue and will give his report. 
Chief Mello reported he has been working under the guidance of RIDEM. A number of cats have been trapped at Fort Wetherill by various parties. The cats are being tested, vaccinated, quarantined and tracked. Additional traps have been set so that the remaining cats can be evaluated to ensure they do not pose a danger to local domestic animals. Area residents were notified to keep their pets inside so that they are not trapped, and any domestic animals trapped will be checked for exposure. Chief Mello informed the Council a Rabies Clinic is tentatively scheduled for September 22nd to give an opportunity for vaccination and licensing of animals, with assistance from the Town Clerk’s Office. Chief Mello requested an amnesty for unlicensed animals as an incentive, allowing pet owners to pay the license fee with waiving of any late fees. Solicitor Ruggiero noted such action cannot be done administratively and would have to appear on the next meeting agenda in the form of a Resolution for Council approval. If the proposed Resolution is rejected, the Town can then collect the late fees and/or fines.  

Councilor Winsor asked Chief Mello to advise residents how to protect themselves and their animals. Chief Mello recommended domestic pets – dogs, cats, ferrets – be vaccinated, stray animals should not be approached or fed, and no food should be left outside for domestic animals. Discussion continued. Councilor Winsor commented the Potter League should be notified of this type of incident. Discussion continued of the danger for humans with health issues, including immune suppressed systems, and the need to be aware and protected. More information is available on the RI Department of Health website. Chief Mello was thanked for his diligence.  
3) Meeting schedule. Town Administrator Keiser stated he discussed the remaining meeting schedule for this Council’s term with President Schnack. The scheduled meetings are September 24th, October 1st and 15th, and November 4th and 19th. With the remaining action items and business, it was suggested the Council meet October 15th to address Water and Sewer matters and wrap up any other Council business and cancel the September 24th, October 1st, and November 5th (night before the election) meetings. Liquor License renewals slated for the November 5th meeting should be postponed until the November 19th meeting and heard by the new Council, as the licenses will operate during their term. If any business arises and it becomes necessary to meet, a meeting can be scheduled. Vice President Bowen expressed concern as Town staff was to deliver the design and layout of the Fort Getty Plan at the October 1st meeting. Without it the Council doesn’t have anything to forward to the next Council to demonstrate what was done during this Council’s term and its recommendations. It should be brought to some type of natural conclusion, and having a document explaining this Council’s findings would be a good place for the next Council to start.  
President Schnack noted an incoming Council has enough information on what has been done to date, and any action taken by this Council could be undone when the next Council meets. We cannot take any action requiring follow through, as the next step was to recommend hiring an engineer for CRMC permitting. As we won’t be around after completion of the RFP process to award the permit, it would be an exercise in futility and not productive. Mr. Keiser noted his conversation with School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser and she understands the reasoning for postponing the OPEB meeting (scheduled for September 24th) until late November or early December, as any decision in this area would be done by the future School Committee and Town Council, would have substantial budget ramifications, and it doesn’t make sense to spend additional resources for the actuary to appear before both the new and old Town Council and School Committee. Councilor White stated he is in agreement with holding the second meeting in October to address Water and Sewer issues and wrap up any Council business. The next and final Council meeting is October 15th. 
Councilor Winsor would like to know the number of boilers in our Town buildings, their age and fuel types. Councilor Winsor was instructed to forward her request to the Town Administrator via email, and the information will be supplied.  
Town Administrator Keiser stated he received a response from Laura Miguel, Enforcement Officer with CRMC, on the Hull Cove right-of-way (ROW). It is unclear who removed the vegetation along the ROW, but we do know who installed the gate. The Town asserts ownership of the ROW and is named as a party to the complaint that coastal wetlands were violated without a CRMC assent. CRMC indicated in their letter they would like the trail restored to the status quo, with a maximum width of 6’ and where practical large shrubs and trees replanted, in order to reach an agreement and avoid penalties against the Town. Town staff will be present at the next meeting to address how to proceed. The Tree Preservation and Protection Committee took an inventory and estimates replacement at approximately $17,000. Mr. Keiser would like to negotiate a more moderate approach with CRMC and will report back to Council at the next meeting. 

B) Council Liaison Reports. 
1) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor reports the Commission is discussing Hull Cove and the Mackerel Cove sea grass replacement vs. letting nature takes its course and reduction of potential parking areas.
VIII.  PUBLIC HEARINGS

None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None.
 
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
A) Communications
1) Letter of Bridge Technical Solutions announcing e-waste disposal event Saturday, September 15th, 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 noon, Texas Roadhouse parking lot, Warwick.
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to accept Communication 1).  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2) Email of Chris Powell re: naming of the West Trail.    
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to accept Communication 2).

Discussion. President Schnack commented he spoke with Chris Powell. Chris stated if he had known a previous unanimous vote had been taken months before to name to West Trail, he would never have raised this issue or written the email. 

Back to vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

3) Letter of Pawtucket City Clerk Richard Goldstein to Governor Chafee re: State surplus of $115 million and Pawtucket City Council request that a fixed share of the surplus funds be provided to cities and towns for deficit reduction.
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to accept Communication 3). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

4) Invitation of Conanicut Island Art Association to September 20th Opening Reception, 5:00-7:00 p.m., featuring the art of Bridges Artists’ Collaborative. 
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to accept Communication 4).

Discussion. The non-profit Bridges serves 52 people with intellectual development and physical disabilities full time and another 16 to 20 people who live independently on a part-time basis.  
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
5) Public Notice of RI Ethics Commission re: Proposed Rule-Making amendment public hearing, October 16, 2012, 9:00 a.m.
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to accept Communication 5). Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XI.  LICENSES AND PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License Application
1) 
Applicant:
Boy Scout Troop #1, Jamestown


Event:

Scouting Expo 2012


Date:

September 23, 2012


Location: 
East Ferry 
Jacob Maguire. Seaside Drive. Boy Scout, Troop #1. Jacob stated the Troop proposes to hold a Scouting Expo at East Ferry between the boat launch and bulkhead. They would like to serve, not sell, food they prepare. Discussion ensued of RI Department of Health licenses. Scout Master Jim Archibald. Mast Street. Mr. Archibald stated during the Expo the Scouts would like to demonstrate their skills, one of which is food preparation and cooking, and one item they would like to cook and serve is doughboys. Solicitor Ruggiero directed the Scouts to further confer with Town Administrator Keiser for more information. The Jamestown Press will promote the event in this week’s edition. A canopy will be used in case of rain to cover food and tents will be used as part of the Scouting display. Last year’s event was held at Fort Getty. The Expo serves to publicize scouting and Troop #1 and to encourage young people to join. The event is sponsored by the Jamestown Rotary Club, they welcome other sponsors, and the event is advertised through the Narragansett Council of Boy Scouts of America. 
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to grant the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of Jamestown Boy Scout Troop #1 for the Scouting Expo 2012 subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 


2)
Applicant:
RI Turnpike and Bridge Authority



Event:

Pell Bridge Run



Date:

November 11, 2012



Location:
Jamestown/Pell Bridge/Newport

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to grant the One Day Event/Entertainment License application of RI Turnpike and Bridge Authority for the Pell Bridge Run subject to all Town conditions. 
Discussion. Councilor White asked if the bridge expansion joints would be covered. Event Manager Michael Gray was in attendance and informed the Council they would be covered by rubber mats for safety reasons. The local charities benefitted by the event are:  Special Olympics of RI, Meeting Street School, Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. Center of Newport, YMCA of Newport County and the March of Dimes.   

Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XII. OPEN FORUM

A) Scheduled to Address. None.
B) Non-scheduled to Address. None. 
XIII. APPOINTMENTS, RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES

None. 
XIV.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None.  
XV.  NEW BUSINESS

None. 
XVI.  EXECUTIVE SESSION

None.
XVII.  ADJOURNMENT.

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Robert Bowen to adjourn. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The regular meeting was adjourned at 7:39 p.m.

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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